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 MINUTES OF GOTHERINGTON PARISH COUNCIL MEETING OF TUESDAY 13TH AUGUST 2019 AT 7,30PM IN THE REX RHODES BUILDING
   Present:  Cllr Samuels (Chairman), Cllr Rear, (Vice Chairman), and Cllrs Tarling, Harmer (until 8.55pm), Osborne and Brown; and TBC Cllr Dean.  Three members of the public were also present.                                                                   In attendance:  Robert Stone (Parish Clerk/RFO).       
Items
1. Welcome - The Chairman declared the  meeting quorate, and apologies for absence were received from Cllr Keyte, and Cllr Hollaway (TBC).
1.1 The Chairman asked if anyone intends recording or filming the meeting. – No one was.
2. To approve the minutes of the meeting of 9th July 2019    - Resolved to approve, and signed and dated by the Chairman.
2.1 Matters arising not on the agenda      
	2019 minutes
	Description of Action
	Status

	Item No.
	
	

	June/4.1
	 Dog bin in Manor Lane still leaning? No, has now disappeared!
	Open – Clerk has requested TBC’s assistance. 

	June/6.3
July/8.2


	(i) The Council should gain a valuation of its buildings for insurance purposes.
(ii) The Council should review its investments, and consider opening a deposit account.
(iii) The Council should review its policy on reserves, to identify capital requirements and consider whether income is sufficient to support future capital needs.
Review of GPC policies - – Cllr Keyte has suggested this be progressed in October.      
	Open  - Action: Finance WG
Open

	               July/ 9.3

	Permanent repair of fencing around the pond- Cllr Keyte  reported by email that the repair was not around the pond but rather a small piece of damage to the fence which overlooked the duck pond.  If this was really where the children fed the ducks something much stronger was needed. He suggests that  the Council painted the temporary fence which has been positioned in this area black, and cement it in so that it had permanent strength. Children leaning on it would not bend or break it but could reach through to feed the ducks. He had tried calling at the contractor’s house 5 times to gain the spare wire to tidy up the fence with without success.
	 
Open                               
                                     


3 To receive declarations of interest for items on the agenda below – None received.
4.  Public Session 

4.1 To receive residents comments and concerns   
- The following views were expressed by a member of the parish:

· Queried the disappearance of the dog bin in Manor Lane.

· Raised the status of the 2017 outline planning application 17/00399/OUT - Land to the west of Evesham Road (North Cleevelands) for 500 houses.  This was in Gotherington parish, and potentially a major new development. 
· Sylvia Stokes agreed to provide the council with a copy of the planning covenant relating to the Homelands Development. 
4.2 To receive Borough Councillor & County Councillor Reports – Cllr Hollaway (TBC) provided an update by email which had been circulated to members.  Cllr Dean (TBC) reported on amendments to the Local Plan including that Shurdington had been taken out of the plan. He also mentioned TBC’s recent focuses on climate change, and digital record keeping.  He promised to advise if the Norths Cleevelands planning application was to go to Planning Committee.  Nothing was received from Cllr Bird (Glos CC) even though the Clerk reported that he had asked him for an update on the changes to the bus services through Gotherington.

5. To receive the Chairman’s report – Attached at Appendix A. 
- Following receipt of the report several issues were discussed including the contents of the garage and related insurance cover.  It was felt that users should be asked not to store fuel in the garage with effect from 31st August 2019.  This was an H&S issue as the playgroup meets in the adjacent Rex Rhodes Building.  Clubs should not assume the garage was available to store their equipment.    Space would be allocated by the Council in future.  
- The Council approved the recommendation by the Staff Working Group to offer Gillian Jennings the position as the new GPC Clerk.

- The Council agreed to the removal of the job advert for the new Clerk.

- Cllr Osborne volunteered to join the S106 Working Group.

- The Council needed to establish hire costs for the John Woolley Pavilion.  It was noted that at present the cricket club paid nothing for the use of Council facilities.
- It was agreed that all users of the RRB should pay the going rate (£8 per hour)

- A sign showing the location of the Pavilion was explored, and considered to be worth investigating.                                                                                   Action:  Cllr Osborne
- The Playgroup might also benefit from a permanent advertising sign at their expense on the carpark side of RRB as long Council approval was given in advance. Any temporary signage such as banners should be removed daily for safe keeping.        

- Arranging a Music Fest in 2020 was considered a good idea.

- The time had come to revisit Gotherington’s Parish Plan. Another WG involving local residents may be the best way to take this forward.
6. Finance 
6.1 To agree and resolve to adopt current payments. – The following payments were approved.  Action:  Cllr Samuels
	Robert Stone
	Salary – July 2019
	£444.15

	Robert Stone
	July Expenses – Internet & mobile
	£20.00

	HMRC
	PAYE (July 2019)
	£111.00

	Dawn Gibbons
	July Cleaning
	£253.00

	Mavis Rear
	Purchase of celebration planter
	£19.99

	Vince Larcombe
	Village grass cutting
	£180.00

	Howard Samuels
	Toilet rolls and soap for JWP
	£6.82

	Bev Osborne
	New lock for gate
	£20.00

	Chris Arnold
	Tree surgery
	£210.00


The Clerk reported that a VAT refund claim for 2018/19 has been submitted to HMRC.
6.2 To receive a finance report, and a bank reconciliation to 31st July 2019.  
Payments and receipts for the period since GPC’s last meeting are listed at Appendix C.
	Bank reconciliation at 31st July 2019 

	Opening cash balance    1 July 2019           £ 25,240.96

	   Plus receipts                                              £10,294.46.

	   Less expenditure                                       £  2,293.33.

	 Available monies 1st August 2019            £33,242.09. 


6.3 To receive an update on receipt of bookings income information from Hallmaster.                           – The Clerk advised that this remained an outstanding issue to ensure that the accounts were transparent, and that an audit trail was in place.
6.4  To reduce the Clerk/RFO’s delegated authority in GPC’s Financial Regulations to approve payments from £1000 to £500. – Resolved to approve.  Action:  Clerk to redraft for the website.
7. Planning & Development

7.1  To review Gotherington planning applications – None.
8.) Parish Council Policies and Procedures  
8.1 To consider the Council’s record management policy, and security of its local archive. – The Clerk advised that a recent search had revealed that GPC’s records are insecure, incomplete, and not been subject to regular review with a view to passing old minutes and accounts into the safekeeping of GCC archives.  Neither had he been able to trace which company of solicitors has acted for the parish council in past years, or the deeds for  Freemans Fields and the Rex Rhodes Building.  It was decided to move the local archives cabinet to RRB, and seek the advice of a local archives expert.
9. Environment & Maintenance
9.1 To receive a report from the Freeman’s Field and Playground WG on outstanding works recommended by the ROSPA inspection of GPC facilities. – Still pending.  For next agenda.  Action: Clerk
9.2 To receive and discuss the paper from the Footways, Public Rights of Way and Tree & Hedges Working Group.  (Attached at Appendix B) – A number of points were discussed, as follows:
· Having established the areas cut by Vince Larcombe it was decided to make no changes this season. Should these be reduced in 2020 any reductions could be offset by grass cutting on Freeman’s Field.
· Cllr Rear would further consider the issue of the seasonal growth around the playing field.  (Clerk – The school has been asked to cut back to their boundary.)

· Cllr Osborne agreed to provide details of the owner of the house at the end of Ashmead Drive.
· It was concluded that removal of fences on the field side of Lawrence’s meadow footpath was not something to be pursued.
· It may be possible to coppice the hazels on Freeman’s Field. 
· This might co-incide with village bonfire event on 3rd November 2019.
9.3  To discuss the creation of a sustainable maintenance plan for Ashmead Drive’s grass and hedge. – Cllr Tarling led on this item explaining that the hedge on this GPC land had become very overgrown making grass cutting difficult.  He was liaising with neighbouring properties to plan future maintenance.  The Chairman agreed to contact Gary Thompson who is organizing the hedge cutting, funded by residents.  

Also agreed was getting more quotes for the fence maintenance at the bottom of 56 Malleson Road/Freeman Field.

Action: Cllr Samuels
9.4 To consider setting up a village working group. -  Cllr Tarling’s proposal to set up a village working party to meet on the first Saturday of each month to carry out tasks on Freemans Field, and the wider village was welcomed. It was felt that these could be social occasions and that refreshments would be important. Action: Advertise in Topics.
9.5  To review expenditure on the John Woolley Pavilion, consider a cleaning contract for this building, and consider the general maintenance of the immediate area.
(a)  The Clerk reported on expenditure using figures obtained from Cllr Tarling’s work on EasyPC Accounts.

Building Maintenance [1st quarter]     Budget   Actual
John Wooley Pavillion (JWP)                 50.01     45.00   

John Wooley Pavillion (JWP) Cleaning 375.00      0.00 

John Wooley Pavillion (JWP) Utilities   312.51      0.00 
(b)   The Clerk advised that he could assist the WG by providing the 2018 agreement with an earlier contractor. Further consideration was needed.  Action:  Clerk to add to next agenda.
9.6  To consider arranging fire risk assessments for the Rex Rhodes Building, and John Woolley Pavilion. – Cllr  Osborne said that this item should have referred to a fire occupation test for these buildings i.e. how many people could safely occupy the buildings. She had already sought advice from Glos Fire & Rescue. Cllr Osborne will arrange a suitable time for the inspection.                                                                                      Action:  Cllr Osborne
10.  Confidential item
10.1 To resolve to exclude the public and press to discuss co-opting new members of the Council.  Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960
- The Clerk referred to the two current councillor vacancies.  One parishioner with experience of parish councils had expressed interest but was not yet eligible as he had not been resident in the parish for 12 months. He had been advised to come forward in November when he would be.
- TBC had cleared the wording of a notice to advertise for new members.   Councillors were asked to identify desired areas of expertise that new councillors might bring to help with local decision making.  Several areas were mentioned: contracts management, recreation ground grass cutting experience, and knowledge of sports clubs.  It was also felt the Council should have more younger people and women and better representation of parishioners from all parts of the village including the eastern end of Gotherington.                   Action:  Clerk to draft.
11.  Date of next meeting
 11.1. To confirm the date of the next Council Meeting as 10th September 2019 – Confirmed. 
The meeting ended at 9.50pm.
Appendix A
Chairman’s Report

Fete. The Fete was very successful in raising over £2.5k towards the restoration of the Village Memorial. I would like to take this opportunity to thank the other members of the Fete team, Iain Angus, Rob Arnett, Christine Godsell, Cora Patel, Jenny Ross. Virtually all Village Clubs and Societies participated in the Fete and created a lovely atmosphere.

Memorial. The Fete proceeds along with the £4k in the budget means that we are heading in the right direction of reaching the target needed. Allen Keyte and myself met with representatives of the Local History Society on Wednesday of last week to discuss what we felt is required to bring the memorial to its former glory. Requests have been sent to two further Stone Masons for quotes.

Grass Cutting. We have recently met with Vince Larcombe who along with Adam Gallaher (Bredon) are arranging to give us a quote for Freeman Field grass cutting apart from the main square which will be continued to be cut by TBC. We envisage that any additional cuts above the recommend number advised by TBC will have to be done by the users of the field.

Playground. We have yet to put in place the recommendations suggested by Ron Harrison (Gloucestershire Playing Fields) but we should be encouraging residents to be part of working groups to help out on maintaining our recreation areas.

RRB Garage: The damage to the external wall probably caused by a tow bar is under investigation but at the present time cannot gain access to the internal wall due to overcrowding of equipment etc. We are in contact with both Cricket and Football Clubs to arrange a tidy up and we are requesting authorisation to follow this up and remove unwanted items and itemised those that will remain.

New Clerk. Adverts have been placed with GAPTC and social media and we have had two replies. The Staffing group (Simon Tarling, Howard Samuels) along with Mavis Rear and Allen Keyte met with both candidates this and last week, We have made a job offer to Gill Jennings to become the new Clerk/RFO pending confirmation from the Council that the offer can be made official.

Village Survey. As mentioned at the APM in May, we will be organising a Village Survey to get residents views on a range of subjects, including Cold Calling, Skill Sets etc, This should be a GPC initiative but include residents and any volunteers who wish to get involved. 
We should be more pro- active regarding S106 and hopefully we can start by forming a Working Group to work alongside the Village Survey team when they will be asking residents for their views on S106.

Hire Charges. Finance WG had meeting at JWP on 12/8/19, It has been recommended that all users of the RRB pay the standard rate of £8.00 per hour. 

The JWP hire charges would come into force from January 1st 2020 and for all clubs and this will be based on JWP maintenance costs and a combination payment to users using the courts and JWP. 

We are looking for the JWP to have its own electric meter and water meter, I have made some initial enquiries to find out the cost of doing this.

All hire charges for GPC facilities including pitch hire will be discussed with clubs but with the cost of grass cutting possibly increasing 10-fold we need to be more realistic in clubs paying for extra grass cutting. The recommendation is for the main field to be cut every 2 weeks and the surrounding grass every 3 weeks in the growing season. At present we are looking at a bill for £4k+ when our budget was for £1k.

S106 All funds now received from TBC that we claimed (£7748.93) for work on the RRB and within Freeman Field. 

Tennis. £112.16 collected from paying users on 3/8/19 and this equated to 2 months. The previous collection was £138.89 on 3/6/19. 
Fence. The fence at the bottom of number 56 Malleson Road (Hill View House) belongs to GPC and is in need of repair and the owners of this property are keen to get this repaired. Although discussions have been held with the owner, we seem to be no further forward and a decision as to how to proceed should be made and agreed by Council. Fence needs extra tension and possibly a couple of new concrete posts.

JWP. We need to promote the JWP and make the surrounding area more inviting. The area on the far side of the Pavilion can be improved by ensuring that the area is cleared of old unused benches etc. This is quite a large area which is not been utilised and perhaps with a bit of imagination could be made into an attractive place to meet…
The Pavilion also needs signposting, at least 2 people on the day of the Fete, carrying their cakes for the Bake Off asked where the Pavilion was. The building cannot be seen until you get virtually on top of it and we need to indicate where it is.

GHN. We have been asked by GHN if it is ok for them to promote the nursery with signs and banners so that potential customers know where they are. It was agreed that this was fine as long as the advertising was of a temporary measure in that they could be stored at weekends etc.

2020 Event. Following the success of the Summer Fete and in particular the evening event, we are considering putting on a Music Fest, the thought is to have an early evening event for the children and to follow this with a couple of artists including the singer who was so popular at this year’s event. Food + BBQ and a bar will be available plus ice creams and soft drinks etc,

New Councillors. We are currently short of 2 councillors following the resignation of David Ward who has been actively involved in many Village projects and his enthusiasm and experience will be sorely missed. We wish David well and I’m sure he will always be on hand to help out when and where he can.

Gotherington Parish Plan. Last one was 2014 so we probably need to revisit as the Village has grown and things have certainly moved on. We need to form another Working Group and involve residents to be part of the group.
Appendix B
 SEQ CHAPTER \h \r 1Trees, Footways and Public Rights of Way Working Group           August 2019
1
Trees/Hedges: Protected acers outside Gotherington Primary School: Tewkesbury Borough Council 19/00685/TPO have given approval for crown lift to 2.4m over grass and pavement. Chris Arnold will carry out this work on 12 August 2019.

2
The Working Group has established that the following hedges which cause concern to residents are the property of the landowners and therefore it is their responsibility to trim, prune or cutback annually: length of Ashmead Drive owned by residents in Aggs Close, Gotherington Primary School footpath around the playing field, hedging planted by residents of Lawrences Meadow along the fence of the public footpath. 

The long hedge running from The Rex Rhodes Building by the path to the John Woolley Pavilion belongs to the adjacent landowner. 

The hedge belonging to the last property on Ashmead Drive which runs alongside the public footpath from Cleeve Road  to The Meadow.  Action needed.

3
Grass cutting: Vince Larcombe currently cuts the following areas:

Road verge around the village gates on Gretton Road, Cleeve Road and Malleson Road. He also cuts cross field public footpaths from Manor Lane to the kissing gate by the School, the path which runs behind The Lawns, from the end of Ashmead Drive to the closed end of the path which runs behind Lawrences Meadow, the path which runs behind Cobblers Close.  His charge is £180/month for the summer months. Council is asked to approve or question this arrangement. 

There is an ongoing problem with seasonal growth on the path around the school playing field and the path behind Lawrences Meadow. Both have landowner hedges growing into the width of the path. Were the field side fences removed so the paths became field edge paths, maintenance could be done by machine.  Should the Working Group investigate this?

4
Freeman Field:  

The hazels:   At present in full leaf with a heavy crop of nuts: need pruning back. Can we get a working party to do this in the autumn and make a contribution of material to the 5th November bonfire?


Grass cutting:    UBICO’s  price for mowing the field is competitive.  

All other grass areas: Vince Larcombe has been asked to quote for one half day/week for this work.  Chair to seek Council approval.

5
Other grass areas within the parish: Maps showing in red all the areas within the parish which are cut by Highways were circulated in June this year. 


Appendix C
	Date
	Description
	In (£)
	Out (£)

	09-Jul-19
	TEWKESBURY BOROUGH COUNCIL
	5,748.93
	

	09-Jul-19
	GARDEN HOUSE NURSERY SCHOOL
	1,987.53
	

	11-Jul-19
	DAWN GIBBONS JUNE RRB CLEANING
	
	218.5

	11-Jul-19
	HMRC - PAYE ACCOUNT
	
	111

	11-Jul-19
	MIJAN LIMITED  EASY PC ACCOUNTS
	
	45

	11-Jul-19
	ROBERT STONE SALARY JUNE 2019
	
	444.15

	11-Jul-19
	ROBERT STONEJUNE EXPENSES
	
	20

	15-Jul-19
	1&1 INTERNET LTD.
	
	11.99

	23-Jul-19
	FETE – CHEDWORTH SILVER BAND
	
	190

	24-Jul-19
	High Street?
	20
	

	24-Jul-19
	ADJUSTMENT BY LLOYDS BANK TO CORRECT AN EARLIER CREDIT
	
	20

	25-Jul-19
	TEWKESBURY BOROUGH COUNCIL
	2000
	

	26-Jul-19
	BRITISH GAS
	
	106.13

	30-Jul-19
	THE OLD CHAPEL COM FETE
	385
	

	30-Jul-19
	CORA PATEL ANDY HILL FETE
	
	317.29

	30-Jul-19
	GEOFF'S BREWERY  GOTHERINGTON
	
	135

	30-Jul-19
	IAIN ANGUS FETE ITEMS
	
	147.37

	30-Jul-19
	HOWARD SAMUELS  FETE EXPENSES
	
	272.46

	01-Aug-19
	FETE ITEM
	2,610
	

	01-Aug-19
	FETE ITEM
	405.69
	

	02-Aug-19
	CHRISTINE GODSELL FETE EXPENSES
	
	36.41

	02-Aug-19
	CORA PATEL FETE EXPENSES
	
	132.85

	05-Aug-19
	SAMUELS HJB+W WINE FETE
	36
	

	05-Aug-19
	FETE ITEM
	87
	

	05-Aug-19
	FETE ITEM
	50
	

	05-Aug-19
	FETE ITEM
	33.2 
	

	05-Aug-19
	PETANQUE BOOKING OF RRB
	20
	

	05-Aug-19
	DUNKERTONS GOTHERPA
	
	114.24

	06-Aug-19
	SAM STRACHAN GOTHERINGTON FETE
	
	150

	06-Aug-19
	RECEIPT OF TENNIS BOOKING MONIES
	112.16
	

	07-Aug-19
	1&1 INTERNET LTD
	
	26.4

	08-Aug-19
	FETE ITEM
	87
	


4

